Westwood Neighborhood Association Meeting

Tuesday, May 19, 2009  

Hanawalt School

1.
Call to Order:  President Brad Sammon called the meeting to order at 7:05 PM.  In attendance were Board of Directors’ members Brad Sammon, President, Ed Truslow, Treasurer, Amy MacKrell, Newsletter Editor, David Barzen, Immediate Past President, Sharon Murphy, Des Moines Neighbors Liaison, Mary Mouw, Public Relations Chair / Webmaster, Jim Fleming, Membership Chair, Barbara Bell, Beautification Chair, and Thomas Kisch, Secretary.  Many neighbors, and Councilwoman Christine Hensley, were also in attendance.  

2.
Approve February 17, 2009 Minutes:  Mary Mouw moved the minutes be approved as written.  Amy MacKrell seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.       

3.
Membership / Treasurer Report:  

A.
Membership:  The association has 107 members for the membership year July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  

In response to a question regarding the welcoming of new neighbors, Barbara Bell explained the neighborhood block captains may inform any board member of a new neighbor’s arrival.  The board then sends a welcome card and information about the neighborhood association to the new neighbor.       


B.
Treasurer’s Report:  Ed Truslow shared a report with the board showing the following:  


        April 2009--Beginning Balance:
$ 4,065.30 




Deposits:

$    280.00  (Memberships) 




Expenses:

$      10.00  (Megan Tempero)




Current Balance:
 $ 4,335.30   (as of 5-6-09) 

4.
Neighborhood Liaison Report:  Sharon Murphy informed those in attendance of the Des Moines Neighbors’ fundraiser, which is the gathering / selling of donated cell phones and printer cartridges.  Donations may be left on Sharon’s front porch, located at 100 SW 52nd Street.  Des Moines Neighbors meets the 4th Thursday of each month at the Mickle Neighborhood Resource Center, 1620 Pleasant Street.  All are welcome 

to attend.        

5.
Beautification Committee Report:  Barbara Bell provided a brief overview of the presentation made on April 21, 2009 by Randy Cook of the Iowa Department of Natural Resources and Ralph Conner of Perficut Tree Service regarding tree health and invasive species.  This program was offered at the Des Moines University Student Education Center and was sponsored by the neighborhood associations of Westwood, Waterbury, and 

Salisbury Oaks.  

Barbara also informed those in attendance of the neighborhood association’s perennial divide that was held on May 15 and 16 at the home of Stephanie Preusch and Bernie Burke, located at 217 52nd Street.  A total of 133 plants were donated and all were claimed.  (Neighbors do not have to donate a plant to receive one.)  The board expresses its sincere thanks to Stephanie and Bernie for hosting this event.        

6.
Social Committee:  

A.
Jazz in July:  This year’s concert will take place the evening of July 10 at Greenwood Park’s Sylvan Theater.  Scott Davis will be performing a tribute to the 50th anniversary release of Miles Davis’ Kind of Blue.  Brad Sammon informed those in attendance the neighborhood association has obtained all of the necessary permits to hold the concert.  Rob Denhartog explained volunteers are needed that evening to help at the concert, e.g., with guiding parking and with clean-up.  Anyone interested in volunteering may contact Rob or any board member.  

Discussion was held about Waveland Neighborhood Association not having a concert this year because the grounds at Roosevelt High School will be unavailable in July due to construction.   It was suggested the concert be jointly sponsored by Westwood and Waveland, with Waveland neighbors being invited to attend.  Brad Sammon moved the option be explored to share up to 50% of expenses for the concert with the Waveland Neighborhood Association.  Bernie Burke seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.  Mary Mouw offered to contact Waveland regarding a joint sponsorship.                   

B.
Ice Cream Social:  Discussion was held about holding this year’s Westwood Ice Cream Social in conjunction with Neighbors Night Out, which is the evening of Tuesday, August 4.  Bernie Burke offered to host the event at his home, having a pool party with ice cream, hot dogs, and chips from 6:00 to 8:30 PM.  Brad Sammon moved the ice cream social be held the evening of August 4 at Bernie’s home.  David Barzen seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.     

7.
Newsletter Timeline:  Amy MacKrell plans to have the next neighborhood newsletter ready for delivery on or about July 6.  To do this, articles need to be submitted to Amy by June 15.  Brad Sammon expressed the board’s appreciation for the time that Amy voluntarily contributes to editing the newsletter and for the quality of each edition.            

8.
Bike Trail Access:  Brad Sammon informed those in attendance that he has received approximately 150 e-mails on this topic, which is the most he has received on any topic during his tenure on the board.  

In providing background regarding the issue, Brad explained the last connecting section of the Walnut Creek Bicycle Trail has recently been completed.  This section follows Walnut Creek in our neighborhood, crossing North Valley Drive and running parallel to Welker Drive before intersecting with the Bill Riley Trail at Greenwood Park.  Because North Valley Drive has curves, no sidewalks, and carries a lot of traffic, neighbors have begun using the lane next to Jack Hearn’s house as an access to the bike trail.  This lane is a 40’ right of way owned by the City of Des Moines, which crosses a 100’ easement granted to the railroad. 

Entrance to this lane has recently been blocked by closing a wooden gate and using a chain / padlock to keep it from being opened.  Don Tripp, Director of Parks and Recreation, has met with Jack, asking him to remove the chain / padlock and allow public access to this right of way. Don also discussed the possibility of maintaining a 3’ right of way and selling the lane’s remaining footage to the adjoining property owners.  Maintaining this right of way as a path to the bike trail would not include an official trailhead, but may include a privacy fence.                    
Christine Hensley then addressed those in attendance, explaining surveys show 75% to 85% of respondents express that bike trails are extremely important to the quality of life in Des Moines.  However, the trails have been one of the most challenging things the city has developed.  

To begin discussion, Christine offered three points:

1.
There will be access to the bike trail from Welker, although no trailhead. 

2.
It should be an access for the neighborhood.         

3.
An adjacent property owner has suggested an alternative access to the west, 

across from Mark Melton’s home.  

Bryan Shiffler asked if the access would be paved.  Christine responded that city staff have recommended it not be paved, and have suggested a type of cover such as wood chips be used. 

Bryan then expressed three points for consideration:     

1.
This access would be mostly beneficial for neighbors living on 51st, 52nd, and 53rd streets, as other areas in the neighborhood have other points of access and other trails. 

2.
Traffic could be diverted to a trailhead at North Valley Drive, if the city would choose to spend funds to develop one.  

3.
A 3’ access is not wide enough and will not work.  It would be risky for bikers to use (e.g., going past each other, intermingled with those walking and / or pushing strollers), while not deterring teenagers from using it as an access to parties by Walnut Creek.  Instead, the access needs to be comparable to a paved 4’ sidewalk.  

Regarding this point, Brad mentioned that of the e-mails he has received, only 3 or 4 have expressed acceptance of a wood chip covered access.  A 90% majority have expressed preference for a 4’ to 5’ wide paved access.  Many also expressed safety concerns about using North Valley Drive as an access point.     

Rob Denhartog, Jr. mentioned that he knows of three students at Roosevelt High School who have been injured while riding their bikes home from work.  He expressed the importance of needing connections to the trail that are safe.  

Jack Hearn’s daughter and son expressed the importance to their family of maintaining privacy for their father’s home and encouraged neighbors to consider other alternatives for access to the bike trail.    

To address concerns that neighbors may have about cars being parked along Welker while using  an access, Bernie Burke suggested that parking near the entry point could be restricted.  

Jack Hearn asked if people are trespassing when they cross the railroad tracks on their way to the bike trail?  Christine replied that she doesn’t know, and this is an issue that city staff need to review.  

Jack then asked what happens to the 40’ right of way next to his house if the alternate access is chosen?  Christine explained it would be treated as an alley.  Adjacent property owners would have an opportunity to buy this unused city property at fair market value, after it is appraised.  She stressed this would not occur until the access issue is resolved. 

Ed Truslow asked about next steps.  Christine explained these actions will be taken by Don Tripp in preparing recommendations:   

o
Review the two suggested access points from Welker. 

o
Determine the cost of paving the access.

o
Propose options for having a subtle access point.  

o
Propose options for parking. 

A suggestion was made that the neighborhood association work with the city to landscape and beautify the selected access area. 

Joe Kobes recommended that no vote on any options be taken at this meeting.  Instead, the city should be allowed an opportunity to propose its solutions and then we will get back together to review them.  Christine expressed that it would take at least two to three weeks for the city to compile its recommendations and contact the railroad regarding the easement issue.  

To allow enough time for these needed follow-up actions, it was agreed the next meeting will be held on June 23.  Christine will be in attendance. 

In closing on this issue, Jim Bell expressed his thanks to the City of Des Moines for the Walnut Creek Bicycle Trail.     

9.
Other Business / Open Forum
A.
Jim Fleming mentioned the corner of 51st and Welker is dangerous because of the sharp curve.  He asked about the possibility of installing a convex mirror so that oncoming traffic could see each other. Christine recommended contacting the Traffic Department about this concern.  This will allow an opportunity for the Department to propose signage.    
10.
Adjourn:  The meeting adjourned at 8:40 PM. 
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